GOVERNOR’S COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY-BASED ALTERNATIVES

FOR INDIVIDUALS WITH DISABILITIES’
HEALTH CARE COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES
January 17, 2014 – 10:00 AM
Appoquinimink State Service Center, Middletown
PRESENT:  Jerry Gallucci, MD, DHSS-Co-Chair; Eileen Sparling, CDS/U-D-            Co-Chair; Tim Brooks, Parent; Bill Love, DSAAPD; Pat Maichle, DDC; Susan Mateja (for Dave Michalik), DMMA; Daniese McMullin-Powell, SCPD; Carolanne O’Brien, DOL/DVR; Chris Oakes, DSAAPD; Lisa Graves, DDDS; Ann Phillips, Delaware Family Voices/Family to Family; Jamie Wolfe, CDS (by phone) and Kyle Hodges, Staff. 
CALL TO ORDER:  
Dr. Gallucci called the meeting to order at 10:10 am.  Everyone introduced themselves.    
APPROVAL OF THE DRAFT MINUTES:

A motion was made, seconded and approved to accept the November 15, 2013 minutes as amended.  The amendments were as follows:  

· Add Daniese McMullin-Powell as present for the meeting.

· Page 2, first paragraph -   “HMO” should be changed to “MCO”.

· Page 4, 1st paragraph – Revise 3rd sentence as follows:  Daniese spoke about her experience in going to nursing homes where the policy is to use a lift, but if a lift cannot be used on a particular resident, staff will not perform this function and the family has to do the lifting of the person or hire someone to do this.  
· Page 5, 1st paragraph – Revise sentence as follows:  Daniese commented that not all people with disabilities have a program in which they are involved and they often find doctors the same way everyone else does and not everyone with a disability has a case manager.  

ADDITIONS OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
There were no additions or deletions to the agenda

BUSINESS
Membership
The Committee reviewed the attached prospective membership list provided by Eileen after consultation with Jerry.   After discussion it was decided to approach the relevant state agencies to suggest additional names for “membership” consistent with the attached prospective list.  They are as follows:  DDDS, DMMA, DPH, DSAAPD, DSAMH, DVI, DMS, DSS, DHCC, and APS.  In addition, AARP will be approached for membership.     Eileen commented that the strategic plan needs to be the focus for the next several months and that representation is important to take the message back.  It was agreed to invite others (besides state agencies) to participate in the strategic planning process separate from membership in the Committee.  Bill commented that it was important to have participants from the private sector.  Other agencies/organizations discussed as part of the strategic planning process were as follows:  

· Highmark Blue Cross/Blue Shield, Aetna, DPCI and Coventry - when appropriate, Kyle could contact Matt Stehl  from  Highmark, Kim Marsh of United Health Care and Patty Wright of Delaware Physicians Care Inc. Kyle could also contact the Health Care Commission regarding contact information on Aetna & Coventry.  
· American Heart Association - Kyle noted that he has contact information for Jonathan Kirch.
· YMCA - Trisha Jefferson (Eileen will provide contact information).

· Delaware Coalition for Healthy Eating and Active Living (HEAL).  Chris could send contact information.  

· MS Society

· DelARF (Gary Cassidy/Connie Hughes)

· Payors

Dr. Gallucci suggested that this committee would serve as a Steering Committee with sub-committees brought in to work on specific topics (for example, prevention).  It was agreed to send a letter to appropriate division directors letting them know who currently represents that division with suggestions on possible people who may also benefit the committee consistent with the attached perspective membership list. 

ACA – How it Relates to DE & People with Disabilities
Dr. Gallucci spoke about the Affordable Care Act (ACA) and how it relates to people with disabilities.  He referred to two handouts—one is an article from AAPD (The American Association of People with Disabilities) and one from the NSCIA (National Spinal Cord Injury Association).  He spoke about what opportunities exist to promote the health for people with disabilities.  Eileen spoke about a website:   http://www.aucd.org/template/index.cfm  (Association of University Centers on Disabilities) which has a Health Reform Hub and contains a lot of information on Health Reform and how it relates to people with disabilities.  She added that it could be beneficial to have a home for that kind of current and information and moving our agenda forward.   Kyle spoke about having a list of issues that affect people with disabilities under the ACA.  He spoke about having a presentation from a knowledgeable source.  Pat commented that it may need to be from a national source.  Bill suggested that we should be informed about the MCI Grant.  Tim suggested that the whole Medicaid issue in Delaware needs to be looked at since Delaware approved the expansion and it would be beneficial to know how many people came into that expansion.  Kyle suggested having Dave Michalik, Steve Groff or Lisa Zimmerman present on Medicaid and the ACA and how it affects people with disabilities.  Chris offered to make contact with the Department of Insurance regarding the SME (Subject Matter Experts) for guidance.  She also brought up partners on a national level that are holding webinars and the impacts on people with disabilities.
Dr. Gallucci spoke about an upcoming “Grand Round” and Dr. Ron Manderscheid will be speaking next week from a psychiatry perspective (Tuesday, 12 noon at Springer).  He has written numerous articles on the ACA especially pertaining to mental illness.  Dr. Gallucci stated that he was contacted by Frances Livingston, a Marketplace Agency Trainer, about training State personnel who play a pivotal role.  Dr. Gallucci will follow-up with her.  Eileen commented that the landscape of services will dramatically change and we need to be on top of these changes.  Susan Mateja will follow-up with Steve, Lisa and Dave regarding their attendance at the February 21st meeting to get information on the rollout of ACA and the long term impact on persons with disabilities.   Daniese spoke about changes affecting those who are under 65 and receiving Medicare.  Eileen commented about her conversations with representatives from the Department of Insurance about reaching people with disabilities under age 65 to let them know they could now purchase these plans.  Chris commented that AARP has someone working on this and could be a resource.                                                               
Update on Telehealth Grant & Use for Improving Health of People with Disabilities (Stockley Initiative)

Dr. Gallucci spoke about one of the vehicles that had been discussed about improving access to healthcare was Telehealth at Stockley and he referred to a handout.  People from Sussex County had to go to New Castle County for some specialty medical consultations.  A plan was developed to purchase equipment, which could also be used for long distance learning, along with improved education for various health disciplines in caring for people with disabilities.  He said there had been discussion about setting up a health clinic on the grounds of Stockley.  There was also good opportunity to look at funding for the equipment through a Department of Agriculture grant for about $300,000 worth of equipment (including $130,000 in funding from DHSS Divisions and $170,000 in grant money).  Dr. Gallucci stated that the preliminary scores show that we will not receive the grant money, but still have a commitment from the various Divisions - the process showed interest in doing Telehealth medicine.   Meetings will be held on how to move forward on this plan and look at different options.  Programs that would benefit in reaching people this way include the Birth to Three Program.  Carolanne mentioned private funding opportunities, for example, Microsoft.  Bill mentioned that the Department of Agriculture grant is offered annually, so other future opportunities may become available.                          
NADD Training
Dr. Gallucci spoke about NADD (National Association of Developmental Disabilities) Training discussed at the last meeting.  He spoke about one of the largest gaps in service was in the behavioral health needs for those with developmental disabilities.  NADD training will increase the capacity of staff who have expertise in working with this population.   Dr. Gallucci spoke about a one-day training provided by Rob Fletcher, founder and CEO of NADD.  This training was well received by DDDS and DSAMH staff and providers in the community.  Out of the 125 people attending, 75 commented that they were interested in working in this area.  Another training will be held on February 13, with a focus on behavioral management geared for direct line staff.  Dr. Gallucci commented that Charles Bryant (DDDS) should be contacted for additional information and there still are some open slots.   

Tim spoke about his concern about the number of psychotropic drugs being used by individuals with developmental disabilities.  Dr. Gallucci commented that this is a big area of discussion and has been discussed regarding the geriatric population as well.  He added that there will be an increased focus on this subject.  Chris commented about the lack of knowledgeable providers.  Dr. Gallucci spoke about an excellent presentation by Ann Hurley.                                     

CMMI Grant
Kyle stated that he spoke to Helen Arthur of the Health Care Commission.  They published the State Health Care Innovation Plan in December and it is available on the internet.  They are currently looking for a Testing Grant (handout) and waiting for the FOA to be published.  Another grant that they have applied for is the Engagement Grant, which addresses the critical need for enhanced patient engagement, but do not think they will receive the funding.  Bill suggested that a presentation on this grant might be beneficial to our group.  Kyle will forward a PowerPoint document for review on the ACA and CMMI Grant.  After review a decision can be made to have a presentation.    
Accessible Medical Equipment Final Report
Eileen spoke about the published report.  She spoke about the process in which the U.S. Access Board was charged with developing standards for accessible medical equipment by the ACA.  Currently, there are no standards.  The Access Board formed a group to start working on this.  The work group took three years to develop draft guidelines, getting comments and reviewing comments.  The Report gives recommendations on how to finalize the standards.  The Report will now go back to the Access Board to finalize the standards and they will be forthcoming.  Eileen commented that it is unknown if this will become a federal standard or do other standards exist that States can utilize to put something in place.  Kyle commented that once the standards are finalized, he would like to approach a State legislator about proposing a State law based on the standards.  
ANNOUNCEMENT
There were no announcements. 
ADJOURNMENT
The meeting adjourned at 11:30 am.  The next meeting will be held Friday, February 21, 2014 - 10 am, Debnam Building (Glass Room-2nd Floor), DHSS Campus, New Castle.  
Respectively submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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